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Remote Access to Library Resources - NOW AVAILABLE

The Library has now completed the installation of a transparent mechanism for
authenticated remote access to the Library's subscription resources - from 
any computer connected to the internet anywhere in the world.

For several years, HKUST Library systems staff have been looking for a 
secure, reliable, and simple way to allow our users to access our 
subscription databases and e-journals from computers not connected to the 
campus network. Along with ITSC, we have explored many options.

Three years ago, we thought the solution would be the establishment of a 
Virtual Private Network (VPN); but for now, the cost of such a system is 
prohibitive - perhaps this will change in the future.

Two years ago, we considered the purchase of a proxying module for the 
Library Catalog, which could handle the basic requirements. However, this
solution was very cumbersome and would require the user to make changes in 
their browser's proxy configuration settings - something which could not be 
done if they were using an ISP which requires those settings to point to 
their own servers.

Last year, we acquired a proxy server program (EZProxy) which does not 
require such individual setting changes. It is a "rewriting" proxy server,
which acts as a gateway to access-controlled resources, rewriting the links 
on each page before sending them to the user's browser. After preliminary
testing, ITSC provided a server for this software and we began building the 
missing pieces needed for the authentication process.

Finally, everything is ready and working. A secure connection is made to
encrypt your campus password information and to verify your authorization to 
access different resources, after which the connection is handed over to the 
EZProxy software.

To use the new service, all you have to do is click on the links on the 
Library Web Server, the E-Journal Database, or the Library Catalog. These
links point to access control programs maintained by the Library, which route
your connection either directly to the resources, or through the EZProxy 
server, depending if your computer is on or off campus. If you are
off-campus, you will be asked to enter your ITSC username and password once 
per session.



Due to licensing restrictions, there are some limitations on this access.
Most importantly, certain categories of users will be unable to use it. These
include Guest, Project, and Departmental accounts; accounts for all those in 
non-UGC-funded programs; and Alumni.

For more information about this service, visit the EZProxy FAQ at 
http://library.ust.hk/faq/faq-ezproxy.html 

COLLECTION SPOTLIGHT: Why not ScienceDirect?

Many would wonder why we, as a science & technology university, do not have a
subscription to ScienceDirect. In fact, the library has explored various
options to get this for our users in the past few years. Early this year, we
looked at the possibility of obtaining it just for the Business School, and 
concluded that paying an additional US$11,500 to provide e-access for just 
one specific (relatively small) collection of ScienceDirect is not 
cost-effective.

We then seriously contemplated switching the entire set of subscriptions from
Elsevier and its affiliated publishers from print to electronic version at 
the same cost, effective 2003.

Elsevier stipulated that NO cancellation of journal titles will be allowed 
once the Library enters into an agreement to use ScienceDirect. The Library
currently spends over $7 million just on Elsevier journals. Since the
incremental annual price increase is expected to be around 7.5%, this would 
amount to $8.7 million per year in three years time. We felt strongly that
this is too large a sum for the Library to commit while predicting a $5 
million budget deficit this year.

It seems that it is not possible to acquire ScienceDirect unless we could 
reduce the materials expenditure dramatically - by over $1 million - 
especially given the uncertainties of the next triennium budget.

If expenditures on our current subscriptions can be reduced enough, we may be
in a better position to negotiate ScienceDirect in the future. 

INTERNET: SPAM Filtering at HKUST

Spam, also known as junk mail or unsolicited commercial e-mail (UCE), is one 
of the most annoying and pervasive problems we encounter on the Internet.

Most users find that the problem is getting worse, rather than better. This
is due to many factors, from the easy accessibility of e-mail addresses to 
sophisticated techniques used by those sending spam (spammers) to get their 
messages past various blocking mechanisms.

Some companies have even gone so far as to block all incoming e-mail except 
for messages from pre-approved addresses. Of course, this is not a viable
option for most users, and certainly not in an academic environment where 



collaboration with other researchers is the norm.

So we turn to e-mail filtering technologies. Every current e-mail client
includes the ability to create filters to automatically sort or trash certain
incoming messages. You might want to never see any message urging you to buy
viagra, for instance. But if you do research in biomedical fields, you cannot
simply discard any message with the word 'viagra' in it.

ITSC recently installed a new anti-spam tool on the campus network, which 
works in a much more sophisticated manner. Details can be found at
http://www.ust.hk/itsc/email/spam/detect/ If you are using the campus IMAP
server, you can activate and configure this tool for your account by visiting
your iMail settings at https://www.ust.hk/itsc/email/imail/logon.pl

Some users may prefer to have more fine-grained control of the filtering 
process, in which case they can use the information added to the header of 
every message arriving from off-campus to set much more detailed filters in 
their client software. The header begins with "X-Perlmx-Spam:", followed by
"Guage" and "Probability" settings, and some other information.

If you see that almost all of the junk mail arriving in your mailbox has a 
"Probability" of being spam of over 70%, you can tell your e-mail client to 
filter out all messages which include "Gauge=XXXXXXX" in the "X-Perlmx-Spam" 
header. Each "X" stands for 10% on this probability scale. In order to create
this kind of filter, you may need a very current version of your e-mail 
program (e.g. Netscape 7). Consider having all the matching e-mail placed in
a spam folder, rather than directly into the trash can. You would not want to
accidentally discard a notice from the Inland Revenue Department just because
the PerlMX software thought it was spam.

Even these actions will not prevent you from receiving unsolicited e-mail, 
but they can help reduce the amount substantially. This is a problem which
will not go away when ignored. 

MEDIA: Comedies in Media Resources

They say that "laughter is the best medicine" and psychological and health 
journals have published research showing that it can reduce stress, improve 
moods, reduce pain, and even help to promote creativity. Almost everyone
enjoys a good laugh, although humor can be very culturally specific. HKUST
Media Resources has comedy films from across the world, to suit almost 
anyone's taste. Many of the films described below can have more than one of
the features described.

Slapstick Comedy, or Physical Comedy

Charlie Chaplin's work is amongst the most famous in this area: Charlie 
Chaplin, the early years (Media Resources PN1997.A13 C43 1986 v.1-3), City Lights
(Media Resources PN1997.A13 C58 1981) and The Gold Rush (Media Resources PN1997.A13
G65 1992) are fine examples of this genre. Some more recent examples would be
The Pink Panther (Media Resources PN1997.A13 P56 1991) or 少林足球 [Shaolin 
soccer] (Media Resources PN1997.A123 S53628 2001).



People often find situations when men and women masquerade as each other to 
be hilarious: Some Like it Hot (Media Resources PN1997.A13 S66 1959a); Tootsie
(Media Resources PN1997.A13 T66 1984); Victor, Victoria (Media Resources N1997.A16 
V53 1989) and La Cage aux Folles (Media Resources PN1997.A132 C34 1990) are 
perennial favorites.

Verbal Comedy

These comedies rely on funny dialogue and situations to make us laugh.
Examples include Clueless (Media Resources PN1997.A13 C59 1995), Erh-mo (Media 
Resources PN1997.A123 E55 1996), Mitt liv som hund [My life as a dog] (Media 
Resources PN1997.A132 M57 1988), and Tampopo (Media Resources PN1997.A134 T35 1988).
This type of comedy is the hardest to appreciate across cultures.

Parodies

These consist of spoofs on other genres and themes. 92黑玫瑰對黑玫瑰 [92 
legendary la rose noire] (Media Resources PN1997.A133 A16 1992) is a parody of 
Hong Kong movies from the 1970's. Young Frankenstein (Media Resources 
PN1997.A13 Y68 1988) pokes fun at horror films, while Monty Python's Life of 
Brian (Media Resources PN1997.A13 L546 1979a) makes fun of biblical epics.

To browse these materials on the Library Catalog, do a subject search for 
"Comedy films". 

OUR WEB: New Subject Guides 
http://library.ust.hk/subj-guides.html

The latest additions to our collection of Subject Guides are Neurobiology, 
Wireless Communications and Theses & Dissertations.

Neurobiology (http://library.ust.hk/guides/neurobiology.html) and Wireless 
Communications (http://library.ust.hk/guides/wireless-com.html) each lists 
recommended printed sources, electronic databases and free internet resources
related to these important research areas. To facilitate quick browsing, we
have also included relevant call number ranges and subject headings. For
instance, Neurosciences is at RC321-RC580 and Wireless application protocol 
is at TK5105.5865. You can also go through the list of subject headings and
find our Library's holdings on topics like Bluetooth Technology and 
Neurochemistry.

While the above guides are subject-specific, Theses & Dissertations 
(http://library.ust.hk/guides/dissertations.html) is for everyone who needs 
to look for this type of information. The guide systematically lays out the
various ways to find HKUST theses; by call number, keyword and subject in the
Library Catalog and via the HKUST Electronic Theses database. Theses
available at other Hong Kong university and overseas libraries are also 
covered. You will also find internet resources which provide indexes and
abstracts to theses worldwide. Some sites even offer full-text images at no
cost. In case you need to purchase a personal copy, we have also included
document delivery sites for theses. 



INFORMATION SERVICES: New Look for the Information Literacy Tutorial

The Information Literacy Tutorial (ILT) has a completely new look. The ILT
was first released in September 2000 to serve the needs of first year 
undergraduates. It was entirely revamped last Summer to take into account
users' feedback and changing needs.

Having explored similar tutorials around the world, Library staff met with 
colleagues from the Center for Enhanced Learning & Teaching to discuss the 
new design and exchange ideas on the layout, color schemes, navigation, how 
to use graphics/animations to simplify the explanation of abstract concepts, 
etc. The new look of the ILT was finalized after numerous reviews. Its
content was also trimmed down by 30%. Student usability tests were conducted
to make sure it is easy to use and understand.

Some of the new features of the ILT are:

A new interface for home & content pages;
Better navigational tools;
Animations to explain the use of compact shelving, anatomy of a call 
number, concepts of Boolean operators, etc.

The new ILT has 5 modules covering basic library orientation, the Library 
catalog, database and Web searching and how to make citations. Students'
feedback indicate that our efforts have been successful:

"Overall, I think the new tutorial is more interesting and useful."

"The tutorial is informative and comprehensive. I appreciated the interactive
features."

"The tutorial was designed well. There are a lot of interactive tools. The
effort of those participated in creating this tutorial is much appreciated."

Everyone can benefit from the using the ILT. Take a look and brush up your
research skills right now at 
http://library.ust.hk/serv/skills/infoliteracy.html. 

Academic Librarians' Position on Article 23

The Joint University Librarians Advisory Committee 
(JULAC), composed of the University Librarians of the 
University Grants Committee institutions, has issued a 
statement in response to the Hong Kong Government's 
Consultation Document on proposals to implement Article 
23 of the Basic Law.

We urge you to read this statement, which is available at



http://library.ust.hk/info/julac-23.pdf
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